
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

January MeeƟng Notes 

President Danessa Yaschuk opened the meeting and 
greeted everyone. Vice President Joseph “Jody” 
Taylor had the following announcements: 

 Whip-a-Stitch Embroidery is selling hats with the 
official FBBA logo. FBBA receives a $5 donation 
from every hat purchased. See Barbara if you are 
interested in buying a hat. 

 Central Texas Beekeepers Association’s 14th 
Annual Beekeeping School is on March 2nd in 
Brenham.  This is one of the best one-day schools 
and we are fortunate for it to be so close to home. 
Registration is already open. The website is 
CentralTexasBeekeepers.org 

 On Saturday (1/13/24), join us at Cinemark 
Rosenberg 12 for the 6:55 pm showing of The 
Beekeeper, staring Jason Statham. Wearing your 
beekeeper suit or jacket isn’t mandatory but 
highly encouraged. We will do a group photo with 
those ‘properly attired’. (You still have time to 
wash it!)  This is an action movie rated R. As of 
yesterday, there were plenty of good seats still 
available, but we recommend getting your tickets 
online in advance. 

 For those of you just starting in beekeeping, our 
Intro to Beekeeping group will meet prior to the 
regular meeting February thru May, from 6:00-
7:00 pm. There will also be one, possibly two 
meet-ups at a nearby apiary for a little hands-on. 
Additionally, we have a private Facebook group 
where you can ask questions and post photos. If 
you are interested in joining the group, please sign 
the Intro to Beekeeping sheet being passed around 
and details and a registration form will be emailed 
to you. 

Gene DeBons gave us a very interesting History 
Moment, about the introduction of African bees to 
Brazil. Most of us know the story of how a 
beekeeper unintentionally removed queen excluders 
from the hives, which allowed the 26 African 
colonies to swarm. However, it seems likely this 
story was either a convenient myth or only a part of 
how the African bees became established in Brazil. 
An article in December’s American Bee Journal 
takes a close look at the information available from 
published accounts. The importation of the bees to 
Brazil by Dr. Warwick Kerr, is well-documented. 
He shipped 142 queens, but some died in transit, 
some weren’t accepted or were superseded by the 
bee colonies, and some were eliminated from the 
program for their excessive aggressiveness, leaving 
40 queens, of which 26 were determined to be the 
“most productive and hardworking”…. Their only 
“serious defect” being “its great aggression.” It was 
firmly believed the aggression would be eliminated 
by crossbreeding with the Italian bees already 
established in Brazil. Because of this, the evidence 
suggests, it is likely that queen excluders were 
never used. In 1991, an interviewer asked Dr. Kerr, 
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“If he could live his life over again, would he do 
anything differently?” Dr. Kerr replied, “I would 
leave those African bees where I found them.” 

Lynne Jones gave a presentation on some of the 
hive types available, their advantages and 
disadvantages, and the basic equipment needed to 
get started in beekeeping. The two most popular 
hive types are the Top Bar and the Langstroth 
(standard set-up, Horizontal, all Mediums, and 
hives made from insulated/manufactured materials). 
For protective gear, a jacket or full suit in triple-
layer ventilated material is highly recommended. 
There are many options for gloves ranging from 
thin nitrile gloves to thick, PVC-coated gloves. 
Depending on the attitude of your bees on any given 
day, you may need a variety. You will definitely 
need a smoker and at least two hive tools. A bee 
brush, frame grip and frame holder are things you 
might use, but not necessities. Regardless of 
whether you are starting with a Nuc or a package, 
you will need to feed your bees. There are a variety 
of feeders, but an internal feeder is the best option 
because it is less likely to set off a robbing frenzy. 
(If you want a PDF copy of the presentation, send 
an email to: info@FortBendBeekeepers.org) 

Danessa and Lynne then conducted the door prize 
drawings. Thank you to those who donated door 
prizes and congratulations to those who won. 

Attendance was 35. 
 
 

Treasurer’s Report 

Treasurer's Report as of January 28, 2024. 

Our reported treasury balance on December 31, 
2023 was $785.16. Since this report we received 
$260.00 in payments ($250.00 dues, $5.00 donation 
from hat purchases & $5.00 member donation). We 
re-credited $100 to our account for a check never 
cashed. The only expense was $15.59 for the 
monthly Squarespace fee. (The monthly fee 
increased from 12.99.) The resulting balance is 
$1,129.57 ($1079.57 in the checking account, plus 
$50.00 in cash to make change.) 

Sad News 

It is with a heavy heart that 
we announce FBBA member 
Ron Rogers passed away on 
January 18th. Ron became a 
member in 2017 and humbly 
considered himself a bee 
landlord rather than a 
beekeeper. 

 

  

https://www.garmanycarden.com/obituary/ronald-
rogers 

 

 



 

 

 


